United States Environmental Protection Agency

Region VI
POLLUTION REPORT

Date:  Friday, April 4, 2008
From:  Althea Foster
Subject: Fire at the Office Building

United States Forge Craft

95 South 3rd Street, Ft. Smith, AR

Latitude: 35.3858900

Longitude: -94.4315400
POLREP No.: 3 Site #: 06RQ
Reporting Period: 4/3-4/2008 D.O. #:
Start Date: 3/13/2006 Response Authority: CERCLA
Mob Date: 3/13/2006 Response Type: Emergency
Demob Date: NPL Status: Non NPL
Completion Date: Incident Category: Removal Action
CERCLIS ID #: ARDO006341747  Contract # 68-W-01-005

RCRIS ID #:

Site Description

According to transients who were temporarily residing within an abandoned electroplating facility in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas, at 0900 hours on 03 April 2008, a fire ignited resulting in the
destruction of the office and water treatment unit at US Forgecraft. US Forgecraft is a defunct, Superfund
removal site located at 95 South Third Street and adjacent to the confluence of the Poteau and Arkansas
Rivers. Due to the nature of chemical constituents formerly housed within the facility, state authorities
notified EPA-PRB to request air monitoring support and coordinate results with local authorities. At 1121
hours, EPA mobilized the EPA-START team to respond to the incident location; perform an incident
investigation; perform air monitoring and water sampling; and coordinate with local, state, and federal
officials

Current Activities

At 1330 hours on 3 April 2008, EPA representatives arrived at the incident location and coordinated
response activities with local authorities, including Fort Smith Fire Department and Sebastian County
DEM. Fire department personnel extinguished the fire by 1200 hours on 3 April 2008 and lifted a local
shelter-in-place order that had been established. Fire department officials suppressed and extinguished the
fire with the use of Class-A bio-degradable foam. The plume migrated downwind and across the
Arkansas River to Moffet, Ok. Residents and students at Moffet Elementary were initially ordered to
shelter-in-place and were later evacuated elsewhere. Students were transferred to Roland Elementary.
Following coordination with Fort Smith officials, Moffet officials lifted the shelter-in-place and evacuation
orders.

EPA representatives performed mobile and stationary air monitoring at the facility and multiple locations
upwind and downwind to the site in Fort Smith and Moffet. A second team of EPA representatives arrived
at 1630 hours and conducted a second round of air monitoring at the facility and multiple locations upwind
and downwind to the site in Fort Smith. EPA representatives also developed a water sampling plan. EPA
Senior OSC Greg Fife arrived by 1700 hours, coordinated with local authorities, and disseminated air
monitoring results. EPA representatives determined that hazardous vapors were non-detect in locations
monitored.

Next Steps
EPA will perform water sampling events at the compromised facility on 4 April 2008.

Key Issues

The fire-damaged portion of the facility is structurally unsound and concerns exist relating to possible
asbestos containing materials associated with the ceiling and siding.
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